

A Bibliography of Ludlow

Introduction

David Lloyd was Ludlow's foremost historian, as the number of entries relating to his work in this bibliography amply demonstrates. David began compiling this bibliography of Ludlow, but it was incomplete at the time of his death in 2009. The bulk of the entries here are those prepared by David, updated and revised by three other members of the Ludlow Historical Research Group, Roy Payne, John Barratt and Derek Beattie.

The bibliography includes printed material relating to the history of Ludlow. Many of the items listed may be found in the Local Studies Collection in Ludlow Library, others can be obtained via the inter-library loan service. Students of the town's history should also be aware of the large collections of primary sources held elsewhere, particularly in the Shropshire Archives in Shrewsbury. Some of these, for example items from the earlier archives of Ludlow Town Council, have been transcribed, and are available in the Library.

By its very nature, a bibliography of this kind inevitably becomes outdated. It is hoped to produce annual supplements on the Research Group website, containing details of new publications, and indeed any earlier ones which have been omitted.

Note: "T.S.A.S" = "Transactions of the Shropshire Archaeological Society"

General

Anderson, John Corbet,

Shropshire; its early history and antiquities. London: Willis and Sotheron, 1864, 491pp. *Contains a very brief section on Ludlow, pp. 339-350.*

Austen. J.C, (publisher)

"Picturesque Ludlow and District Views" n.d. (c.1900)
Some interesting photos of well-known Ludlow locations at that date.

Bagshaw, Samuel,

"History, gazetteer, and directory of Shropshire". Sheffield, S. Harrison, 1851 715pp.

Section on Ludlow. pp592-610. *Not very reliable*

Baker, Oliver,

"Ludlow town and neighbourhood: a series of sketches of its scenery, antiquities, geology etc. drawn and described in pen and ink", Ludlow, Woolley, 1888
'very useful, a good introduction' D.L.

Burlingham, Winifred,

"Looking around Ludlow: compiled, illustrated and inscribed by Winifred Burlingham," Ludlow Press, 1973.
Scraperboard illustrations of the town in the 1970s.

Carver, M.O.H. and Hummler, M.R.,

"Excavations at Rock Green, Ludlow, 1975" in T.S.A.S, vol.67 (1991), pp.84-97.

Cullen, Gordon,

"Midland Experiment: Ludlow townscape study produced in collaboration with the Extra Mural Department of Birmingham University" reprinted from the Architectural Review, 1954.

Faraday, Michael,

"Ludlow 1085-1660: a social, economic and political history," Phillimore, Chichester, 1991 257 pp, illus. plans.

A key study of Ludlow history.

W.Felton, Ludlow, 1812

Useful description of the town and its history as it was in the early 19th century.

Gissing, Algernon,

"Ludlow and Stokesay" (The Temple Topographics) 84 pp. illus. No publisher n.d

Gregory, T.R.,

"The Shropshire Gazetteer, with an appendix including a survey of the county and miscellaneous information"

Hart, Linda,

"A Slow Tour of Ludlow: A description of Ludlow and its history" in Contemporary Review, vol.292, Winter 2010, pp.439-448.

Jones, Edmond,

"Pen sketches of old Ludlow, with illustrations from a drawing by W.Gill", reprinted from "Ludlow Advertiser" 1912

Contents include: Religious foundations, the Palmers Guild, Eminent men of Ludlow, The Court and Council of the Marches of Wales, in bygone days.

Jones, Edmond,

"Pen sketches of old Ludlow", 2nd series Reprinted from the Ludlow Advertiser, 1913

Contents: Old inns, party feeling, Whitcliffe Common, conclusion

Jones, Roma,

"Just opposite is the Bread Walk" In Shropshire Magazine, July 1961, pp.1-/14

Jones, Roma,

"When Oldgate Fee was part of Ludlow" in Shropshire Magazine, December 1960, p.20.

Lloyd, David,

"The Concise History of Ludlow", 174 pp. illus. maps. Merlin Unwin Books, 1999. *The key introduction to Ludlow's history*

Lloyd, David,

"Ludlow" 160 pp. mainly illus., (The Archives Photographs Series) Chalford, Stroud, 1995.

Lloyd, David, and Thomas, Gareth,

"Ludlow: the second selection" 128 pp. mainly illus. Tempus, Stroud, 2000

Lloyd, David, and Klein, Peter,

"Ludlow: a historic town in words and pictures", 132 pp. Phillimore, Chichester, 1984

Illustrations and descriptions of Ludlow in contemporary accounts from 13th to the 20th centuries. A useful source book.

Rowlands, Maggie,

"Dusting down the Ludlow Bone Bed" in Shropshire Magazine, May 1989, pp.30-31.

Notes on the importance of this bed inspired by the 1988 clearance of Ludford Corner.

Speight, Martin E.,

"Ludlow in old picture postcards" 76pp. European Library, Zaltbommel, 1983.

Webb, Bill,

"A Ludlow album: a collection of old photographs" Shropshire Libraries, Shrewsbury, 1981.

Weyman, Henry T.,

"Ludlow in Bye-gone Days" 93 pp, illus Ludlow, 1913 (reprinted 1972)

Contains useful topographical information.

Wright, Thomas, (senior)

"The History and Antiquities of the Town of Ludlow", Ludlow, 1826.

Inaccurate in some respects, but useful topographical detail

Wright, Thomas,

"History of Ludlow" 1852 *Revised edition of previous title*

Pre-Conquest Ludlow

Fortey, Charles,

"Explorations upon the Old Field near Ludlow, December 1884" In T.S.A.S., vol.8, 1885, pp.445-449.

Burial mounds.

Hindle, Brian Paul,

"A Study of Medieval Town Plans with special reference to South Shropshire" 48pp.

Department of Geography, University of Salford, 1981.

Lloyd, David,

"The Origins of Ludlow", 112 pp. maps, plans, illus. Logaston 2008

Examines and discusses the various theories relating to the foundation of Ludlow

Morley, E.L.,

"Walter de Lacy's moat: a 13th century mystery at Ludlow" in Shropshire Magazine, December 1964, p.27.

Renn, D.,

"Chastel de Dynan: the First Phase of Ludlow" in J.R. Kenyon and R Avent, (eds) "Castles in Wales and the Marches", London, 1986, pp. 55-74.

Medieval Ludlow 1300-1500

Blackbourne, L.M.,

"A Marcher lord who won the throne: Edward IV's background story" in Shropshire Magazine, May, 1961, pp.14-15.

"A useful introduction", D.L.

Brooks, Constance,

"Ludlow at Table in the Reign of Richard II, 1377- 1399" Privately published, 1987

Culinary history and recipes of the late 14th century.

Clive R.H, (compiler)

"Documents connected with the History of Ludlow, and the Lords Marchers", Van Voorst, London, 1841,

A collection of basic sources.

Faraday, Michael,

"A violent society; crime and punishment in medieval Ludlow" in Shropshire Magazine, October, 1980, pp.21-12, 30.

Fletcher, William George Dimock, Rev.,

"The Shropshire Lay Subsidy Roll of 1327 [Munslow Hundred] in T.S.A.S. Series 2, vol.4 (1892), pp.287- 338.

Contains information relating to Ludlow, pp.288-291.

Hodges, Geoffrey,

"Ludford Bridge and Mortimer's Cross: the Wars of the Roses in Herefordshire and the Welsh Marches, and the Accession of Edward IV", 80pp., illus., Logaston Press, Almley, 1989.

Hopkinson, Charles, and Speight, Martin,

"The Mortimers: Lords of the March" 226pp., maps, illus. Logaston, 2002.

History of the Mortimer family with numerous references to Ludlow in the 14th and 15th centuries

Morris, J.E.,

"Ludlow", in "History", vol 1, no.3, October 1916, pp.159-73. *Mainly relates to medieval period.*

Train, Christopher,

"The Sheepe Hath Payed for All: The Ludlows of Stokesay" illus, 72pp. Ludlow Historical Research Group

Weyman, Henry T.,

"Confirmation by Walter de Lacy at the Hospital of St John at Ludlow, c.1321" in T.S.A.S. series 3, vol.4, (1904), p.xviii

16th CENTURY LUDLOW

Anon

"The Itinerary of John Leland" in T.S.A.S. vol iv, 1881, pp. 130-2. *Includes a description of 16th century Ludlow.*

Brooks, Constance G.,

"Living in Ludlow 1521-1598, from the bailiffs' accounts" Privately published, 1991.

Faraday, Michael,

"The enticement of Susan Blashfield: a Ludlow Riot brought to Star Chamber" in Shropshire Magazine, June 1979, pp.21-23

Lloyd, David,

"Arthur, Prince of Wales, 1486-1502" 41pp. illus. Ludlow, 2002. *Concentrates on Arthur's time in Ludlow.*

Weyman, Henry T.,

"Some account of the early history of the Foxe family" in T.S.A.S., series 2, vol.12 (1900) pp.113-190.

Weyman, Henry T.,

"The Walters at Ludlow: an Elizabethan plan." In T.S.A.S. series 4, vol.3 (1913) pp.263-282. Plan dated 1577.

17th Century Ludlow

Barratt, John,

"Cavalier Stronghold: Ludlow in the English Civil Wars 1642-1660." Logaston Press, 2013.

Covers the siege of Ludlow and life in the town during the Protectorate and the Commonwealth

Faraday, Michael,

"The Ludlow poll-tax return of 1667" in T.S.A.S. vol.59 (1969-74), pp.104-123. *"very useful; occupations given for three of the four wards" D.L.*

Fletcher, William George Dimock, Rev.,

"Religious census of Shropshire in 1676" in T.S.A.S., Series 2, vol.1 (1889) pp.75-92. *Contains a section on the Ludlow Deanery*

Ludlow Historical Research Group

"Ludlow furniture 1660-1760: an analysis and description of furniture from Ludlow wills and inventories by members of the Ludlow Historical Research Group, and compiled by Derrick A. Banks; edited and with additional material by Jean Brown. 26pp., L.H.R.G., Ludlow, 1994.

Ludlow Historical Research Group Ludlow Municipal Antiquarian Society

"Records of Ludlow"[1616-1617] in T.S.A.S., vol. 8, 1885, pp.203-228.

Watkins-Pitchford, W. (ed),

"The Shropshire Hearth-Tax of 1672, being a list of householders in the county", Shropshire

Archaeological and Parish Register Society, 1949, 382pp.

Williams, Penry,

"Government and politics in Ludlow, 1590-1642" in T.S.A.S, series 4, vol.56, (1957-60) pp.282-294.

18th Century Ludlow

Baker, Harry,

"Ludlow in the 18th century – in verse", in Shropshire Magazine, March, 1986, pp.18-19 *18th century poem with commentary*

Klein, Peter,

"Counter-marked writers' tokens in Ludlow during the 18th century" in T.S.A.S., vol. LXXV. (2000), pp. 105-8.

Price, J.,

"The Ludlow Guide: comprising an account of the ancient and present state of that town and its

neighbourhood with every necessary information for the stranger and traveller", 77 pp.

Procter H.,

Ludlow, 2nd ed. 1797. *Oldest extant guidebook of the town*

Wright, S,

"Sojourners and Lodgers in a Provincial Town: the evidence of 18th century Ludlow" in Urban History Yearbook, XVIII, 1990, pp.14-35.

Wright, S,

"Holding up half the Sky: women and their Occupations in eighteenth century Ludlow" in Midland History, XIV, pp.53-74.

19th Century Ludlow

Beattie, Derek,

'How the other half lived: Ludlow's Working Classes 1850-1960.' Merlin Unwin, 2016.

A description of the living conditions of the town's working classes.

Byford-Jones, Wilfred,

'Severn Valley Stories' Shropshire Star and Journal 1967 pp.117-119.

Quotes Henry James on 'fashionable Ludlow.'

Copsey, Beryl,

"An American in Victorian Shropshire: how Anne Maria discovered the English springtime" in Shropshire Magazine, February 1979.pp.30-32.

Based on the letters of Anne Maria Fay

Greenly, Lady,

"Shropshire Notes by a neighbour, 1758-1836" selected and edited by M.Wright. in Shropshire Magazine, Jan.1961, pp.23-25

Notes on social events in Ludlow, 1807-1832.

Holt, Eileen,

"The Exile of Lucien Bonaparte 1810-14" 44pp. E.Holt [1983?]

Translation of "L'exil de Lucien Bonaparte" in Revue de l'Institut Napoleon, no 141, 1983.

Lloyd, David, Payne, Roy, Train, Christopher, and Williams, Derek,

"Victorian Ludlow" illus, plans, 240pp Scenesetters, 2004.

This book consists of a series of studies contributed by LHRG members. Chapters include accounts of Ludlow's leading tradesmen, the expansion of its Victorian suburbs, parliamentary elections, the growth of local government, religion, education and much more.

Morley, E.L.,

"Ludlow after Waterloo" in Shropshire Magazine, November, 1964, pp. 47-50.

Oman, Carola,

"Ayot Rectory", 229 pp., illus.. Hodder, London, 1965.

The early chapters deal with life in late 18th century/early 19th century Ludlow.

Pigot and Co.,

"National Commercial Directory 1828-9: Cheshire, Derbyshire, Nottinghamshire, Shropshire"

Facsimile text ed. Winton, Norwich 1995

pp. 152-4 provide a useful directory of Ludlow trades and professions.

Powell, Dennis,

"Powell or Powel: abstracts of baptisms, marriages and burials from the Parish Registers of Ludlow St Laurence, and Ludford St Giles 1813-1852" 19pp. Self published 1980.

Rolfe-Smith, Barney,

"A Gilded Cage: Lucien Bonaparte: Prisoner of War, 1810-1814 at Ludlow and Worcester" 168 pp. maps, illus. Stonebrook Publishing, Ludlow, 2012

Bonaparte lived in Dinham House during his stay in Ludlow

Woodhouse, S.C.,

"The Staffordshire family visits Ludlow and its historic castle" in Shropshire Magazine, November 1955, pp.13-15.

20th Century Ludlow

Beattie, Derek,

"South Shropshire's First World War." Logaston Press, 2014.

Covers life on the Home Front in Ludlow and the surrounding towns and villages.

Beattie, Derek,

"The Home Front in Ludlow" 304pp, illus, Logaston, 2010.

The impact of World War II on Ludlow and its people.

McLaughlin, Edwina,

"Ludlow Market" in Shropshire Magazine, April, 1975, pp.37-38.

Description of the market in 1975.

Margaret, H.R.H. Princess,

Programme of Visit to Ludlow 30 June, 1959" 10 pp.

Merchant, George,

"Footsteps down Mill Street: some Ludlow characters remembered" (n.p. n.d] 50pp.

Owen, Dilys,

"Ludlow: a town that grows lovelier as it gets older" in Shropshire Magazine, June 1970, pp.39-41.

Description and brief history as it appeared in 1970

Reeves, F.G.,

"Ludlow in wartime: memories of the Second World War" 24pp. Mrs Reeves and family, 1981.

Richardson, Clive,

"Till Ludlow Tower Shall Fall: Ludlow's Sacrifice in World War One" illus. 74pp. Ludlow Historical Research Group, Ludlow, 2011.

Biographical details of 138 Ludlow men who fell in World War One

South Shropshire District Council

"Growing up in Sandpits: Memories of the Sandpits area, Ludlow", 26 pp. and CD. *Recollections of residents, c.1920-c.2000*

Thackeray, Veronica,

William Nash of Ludlow town – timekeeper, bellringer, sexton and citizen par excellence" in Shropshire Magazine, September 1978, pp.22-23.

Trumper, David,

"Ludlow in 1960" 128 pp. (mainly illus.) History Press, Stroud, 2004 *An excellent photographic survey*

University of Bristol: Department of Architecture

"Ludlow: a town study report (no1)

University of Bristol, Bristol, [1969?]

"the purpose of the study was to investigate the form and structure of the town of Ludlow and to comment on its development –past, present and future"

Williams, Geoffrey,

"Ludlow has the finest youth centre in Shropshire and it is going well" in Shropshire Magazine, August 1951, pp.25-26.

Brief account of the post war youth club at Smithfield.

Architecture

Beard, Roy,

"Cottage next to the Gate House, Ludlow" (New Lease of Life Series) in Shropshire Magazine, April, 1976, pp18-19

Clifton-Taylor, Alec,

"Alec Clifton-Taylor's Ludlow" London, BBC, 1984

Originally published in 1978 as a chapter in "Six English Towns".

Fletcher, Geoffrey S.,

"British banks in town and country: an artist's sketchbook" (the Midland Bank, Ludlow) In The Banker, November 1955, pp.284-5

Great Britain: Ministry of Housing and Local Government

"Provisional list of Buildings of Architectural or Historic Interest ... under the Town and Country Planning Act 1947 (revised 1956) 60pp.

Green, Pam,

"Lifeline for Ludlow's Old Buildings" in Shropshire Magazine, April 1978, pp28-30 *Useful "before and after" photos*

Ionides, Julia,

"Thomas Farnolls Pritchard of Shrewsbury: architect and inventor of "Cast iron bridges"" Dog Rose Press, Ludlow, 1999

"Public buildings in Ludlow", pp59-70.

Jones, Roma,

"Castle Lodge and its story- a flash-back to Ludlow as it was in the Middle Ages" In Shropshire Magazine May, 1957, pp.29-30

Jones, Roma,

"John Hosyer's "dream house" faces the churchyard at Ludlow" in Shropshire Magazine, February, 1956, pp.20-22.

Lloyd, David,

"Castle Lodge, Ludlow: a short history and guide" {n.p}, 1993. 12 pp.

Lloyd, David,

"Dinham House and its grounds: a short history" Ludlow Craft Centre, 15pp

Lloyd, David,

"The intriguing story behind the initials on a Ludlow gateway", in Shropshire Magazine, December 1976, pp.28-29, 42.

St Leonard's Churchyard

Ludlow Historical Research Group

"Some Ludlow Buildings", 28pp. L.H.R.G. 1982

Presented for the visit of the Vernacular Architecture Group, 16 April 1982.

"Ludlow sets about preserving its certain listed buildings" in Shropshire Magazine, March 1965, pp.28-29.

"Ludlow College Court homes" in Shropshire Magazine, April, 1986, p.29. *Brief notes on the planned College Court and its site*

Mercian Archaeology,

"Report on 11 King Street, Ludlow" (Research by Dr. Christopher Phillpotts) no pagination, plans, illus. Mercian Archaeology, 2008.

Moran, Madge,

"The Guildhall, Ludlow" (with an additional chapter by Jonathan Wood) 56pp. illus., plans, Ludlow Historical Research Group, Ludlow, 2011.

A definitive account of the history and architecture of the Guildhall.

Morris, Richard K.,

"Barnaby House Ludlow :An architectural analysis", unpaginated, maps. Illus (Hereford Archaeology Series 98) City of Hereford Archaeology Unit, 1991

Morris, Richard K.,

"The Buildings of Ludlow" with photographs by Ken Howerd, 116pp., largely illus. Alan Sutton, Stroud, 1993.

Page, Michael,

'The Reader's House, Ludlow', Ludlow Historical Research Group, 2015.

Relates the history of the original house 913th-16th centuries) and that of the present property from the 17th century.

Pevsner, Nicholas,

"Shropshire" (The Buildings of England) Penguin, Harmondsworth, 1958, pp.177-90 *provide a useful introduction to Ludlow buildings*

Speight, Martin E.,

"The Great House, Ludlow", Studio Books, Birmingham, 1980

Speight, Martin, and Lloyd David,

"Ludlow houses and their Residents", Ludlow Research Paper no 1 (1977)

Thomas, Blayney,

"No 1, Silk Mill Lane, Ludlow" in Shropshire Magazine, February 1969, pp.26-27.

Thomas, Blayney,

"Notes on the Occupants of Dinham House" in Shropshire Magazine, February 1977, p.27.

Thomas, Valerie,

'The Broadgate: A Ludlow house and its inhabitants.' Left Field Editions, 2020.

Tells the story of the many changes from a 13th century fortification to an historic townhouse.

Upton, Christine,

"The Life and times of the Reader's House, Ludlow" in Shropshire Magazine, September 1981, pp22-24.

Bridges

Coles, Francis H.,

"Bridge of Teme- how old is it and was Ludlow's first road bridge at Ludford or Dinham?" in Shropshire Magazine, Oct.1953, pp.22-3.

Klein, Peter,

"The turbulent Teme and its bridges" in Shropshire Magazine, October, 1978, pp35-37.

Buttercross

Hobbs, John L.,

"The Bakers of Audlem and Bridgnorth" (Famous Shropshire Architects :6) In Shropshire Magazine, July 1960, pp.34-35.

Includes short note on Buttercross

The Castle

Baker, Harry,

"Shropshire's Historical Pageant", in Shropshire Magazine, June 1986, pp.21-24 Recollections of the 1934 pageant (took place in Castle)

"The Changing Face of Ludlow Castle" in Shropshire Magazine, Feb.1963, p.29

Clark, G.T.,

"Ludlow Castle", in T.S.A.S., Vol.6, 1883, pp.271-298. Reprinted from "Archaeologia Cambrensis", 4th series, vol. 8. *Superseded by later work.*

Copplestone-Crow, B.,

"Payne FitzJohn and Ludlow Castle" in T.S.A.S, vol 70(1995) pp.171-83

Hampton, Charles,

"Ludlow Castle: a guided tour"

11pp., Orphan Press, Leominster, 1977

Hodges, W.,

"An historical account of Ludlow castle, the ancient palace of the Princes of wales, and supreme court of judicature of the president and Council of the Welsh Marches: compiled from original manuscripts, etc"

J.W and M.F.D.

"The Ivory Tower: surprise find at Ludlow Castle", in Shropshire Magazine, July 1964, p.37

Small carved ivory figure found at Castle. Kenyon, J.P.

Lloyd, David,

"Arthur, Prince of Wales, 1486-1502" 41pp. illus.

Ludlow, 2002. *Concentrates on Arthur's time in Ludlow. He lodged in the Castle.*

Lloyd, David,

"Ludlow Castle: a history and guide" [n.p. n.d] 16pp.

Sandford, George, Rev.,

"Ludlow Castle and its connection with the Marches of Wales" in T.S.A.S. vol. 1, 1878, pp.217-256.

Shoesmith, Ron and Johnson, Andy,

"Ludlow Castle its History and Buildings" 276 pp. maps, plans, illus. Logaston, 2006

A series of scholarly contributions make this the standard work on Ludlow Castle

Skeel, Caroline A.J.,

"Ludlow Castle in 1631" in T.S.A.S. series 4, vol.5, (1915), pp.119-123.

Consists largely of a letter from George Betts, steward of the castle.

Thackeray, Veronica,

"Ludlow Castle... Windsor of the West", in Shropshire Magazine, June 1978, p.19.

Wright, Thomas, and Baker, Oliver,

"Historical and Descriptive Sketch of Ludlow Castle and the Church of St Lawrence [sic] Ludlow" 92 pp. illus. plans Ludlow, 1905

Commerce and Industry

Baker, Harry,

"Shrewsbury may have its biscuit, but Ludlow has its whitecake", in Shropshire Magazine, Nov.1983, p.23.

Notes on baking in Ludlow

Berlyn, Graham,

"Clay tobacco pipe making and use in the 17th and 18th centuries", 48pp. illus. Ludlow Historical Research Group Research Papers, 2008, N.S. No.5

Brooks, Constance G,

"Gloves: Ludlow town made"

Privately published, 1966, 12pp.

Brown, Jean, and Grimett, Norman,

"Rickards: ironmongers for 140 years" illus. 56pp. Ludlow Historical Research Group, 2009 *A history of this well-known Ludlow business.*

Lloyd, David, and Moran, Madge,

"The Corner shop: the history of Bodenham's from the Middle Ages" 52 pp, illus. Studio Press,

Birmingham, 1978. (Ludlow Research Papers, no.2)

"Ludlow Furniture factory with an idea that is making headlines" in Shropshire Magazine, June 1950, pp.34-35

Brief account of furniture factory started by Arthur Reynolds in 1946.

"Ludlow livestock market" in Shropshire Magazine, October, 1994, pp.15-16. *Brief History*

Morley, E.L.,

"The craft guilds of Ludlow" in Shropshire Magazine, April, 1965, pp.27-30.

Morris, Sandra,

'Hand in Glove: The Glovemaking Industry of Ludlow c1600-1850' Ludlow Historical Research Group, 2019.

A History of one of the most important industries of the town.

Piler, Barbara, Brown, Jean, Hayden, Queenie, and Grimmet, Norman,

"E.J. Poyner of Ludlow: A Fantastic Emporium", illus. 92 pp. Ludlow Historical Research Group, Ludlow, 2009

A history of a long-established Ludlow haberdashery business

Council of the Marches

Clark, Margaret,

"West March and Welsh March: A Tale of Two Frontiers in the Era of the Reformation." In T.S.A.S, vol. LXXX (2005) pp.95-102.

Includes material on Ludlow and the Council of the Marches.

Dodd, A.H.,

"Studies in Stuart Wales" Cardiff 1971.

pp.49-75 deal with the Council of the Marches and Ludlow.

Jacobs, Elsie,

"The Council of the Marches: some interesting extracts from its Proceedings as recorded in the Dovaston Papers" in Shropshire Magazine, Jan.1957, pp.20-1.

Skeel, Caroline A.J.,

"The Council of the Marches of Wales" 184 pp. London 1904. *Still the standard work*

Skeel, Caroline A.J.,

"The register of the Council in the Marches of Wales, 1569-1591" in T.S.A.S. Series 4, vol. 6 (1916/17) pp. 141-146.

Cultural Life

Brown, Cedric C.,

"John Milton's aristocratic entertainments"

Cambridge , 1985, 210 pp.

Discusses the genesis, production and censorship of "Comus", and discovers a degree of tension between Milton and the organizers of the Ludlow masque.

"Little Ludlow never aimed to rival Edinburgh, but the targets it did set have been successfully

achieved" in Shropshire Magazine, May 1963, pp.42-43.

Brief account of the first years of the Ludlow Festival.

Lloyd, David, and Johnson, Karen,

"Festival Ludlow: Eight centuries of Art, Culture and Entertainment", illus. 156 pp. Logaston, 2009

A history of the arts and entertainment in Ludlow.

Lloyd, David, King, Rosemary, and Sykes, Maureen,

"Ludlow Festival: the first twenty-five years, 1960-1984" 49pp. Ludlow Festival Society, Ludlow, 1984.

Lloyd, Evelyn,

"How the county celebrated the 300th anniversary of Comus" in Shropshire Magazine, June 1984, pp.18-19

Recalls the 1934 pageant

"Ludlow's First Festival" in Shropshire Magazine, August, 1960, p.12

McLaughlin, Edwina,

"Ludlow Festival of the Arts", in Shropshire Magazine, June 1976, pp.21-22

Description of Festival organisation as it was in 1970s.

Oldham, Ralph,

"Ludlow Town Band", in Shropshire Magazine, December 1984, p.51

Brief factual piece about the revival of the town band.

Ralphs, Geoffrey H.,

"Lady Alice Eggerton: the real heroine of Comus" in Shropshire Magazine, March 1965, p.36.

Education

Burns, Robert S and Lloyd, David,

"Century of Change: memories of Ludlow Grammar School , Ludlow Girls' High School, Ludlow College 1900-2000." Old Ludlovians Association, 2000, 128pp, illus.

Johnson, A.E.,

"Primary and secondary education in Ludlow in the nineteenth century" typescript, 1970

Lloyd, David,

"Country grammar school: a history of Ludlow Grammar School through eight centuries against its local background" 195pp. illus. [n.p.] 1977.

Lloyd, David,

"Popular education and society in Ludlow, 1711-1861" 146 pp. typescript, University of Hull, 1974. M.Ed Thesis

Lloyd, David,

"A short history of St Laurence's Church of England Infant's School and its predecessors 1847-1991", 32pp.. n.p 1991.

Speight, Martin E.,

"Does Ludlow Grammar School date back to the year 1200?" in Shropshire Magazine, November 1977, pp.15-17

High Cross

Coles, Francis H.,

"Old milestone recalls Ludlow High Cross of which no trace remains" in Shropshire Magazine, June, 1953, pp.26-7.

Brief history of the High Cross

Jones, Roma,

"The old cross of Ludlow and its associations with the market" in Shropshire Magazine, December 1957, pp.14-15

Inns

Hobbs, Tony,

'The Pubs of Ludlow and Neighbouring Villages.' Logaston Press, 2002.

A description of the many public houses and inns over the centuries.

Jones, Roma,

"The Globe at Ludlow and its 'ghost': a personal experience during the First World War" in Shropshire Magazine, December 1956, pp.22/23

Jones, Roma,

"The monasteries and inns of old Ludlow town" in Shropshire Magazine, December 1955, pp.38-41

"much that is fanciful" D.L.

Lloyd, David, Howell, Peter and Richards, Margaret,

"The Feathers", 66 pp. Ludlow Historical Research Group, 1986, (Ludlow Research Paper, no.6)

Thackeray, Veronica,

"The Angel Inn and Mabbit's horn" in Shropshire Magazine, July 1979, pp.40-42.

Thackeray, Veronica,

"The Feathers of Ludlow town: nearly 400 years of dispensing hospitality" in Shropshire Magazine, February 1980, pp.16-17.

Libraries and Museums

Green, Ann,

"The Libraries of Ludlow" pp.48

College of Librarianship, Wales, Aberystwyth, 1970
Typescript dissertation.

Lloyd, David,

"The history of Ludlow Museum, 1833-1983" 24 pp. illus. Ludlow Historical Research Group, 1983.

"Ludlow Museum unfolds the story of a town on the Marches" in Shropshire Magazine, November, 1981, pp.23-4.

Morley, E.L.,

"It all started with Napoleon's brother: the story of Ludlow Museum" in Shropshire Magazine, February 1965, pp.42-3.

Ludford

Coles, Francis H.,

"The patron saint of lepers and Beggars reigned supreme at Ludford" in Shropshire Magazine, August/September, 1959, pp.10-11.

"Our parish of Ludford" a bound scrapbook consisting mainly of illus and photos. [c.1866]

Speight, Martin E.,

"St Giles Church, Ludford: A history and Guide", Ludford, n.d.

Maps

1577 Map made for Edmund Walters *The earliest known map of Ludlow* 1577 Saxton's Map of Shropshire

1675 John Ogilby, "Brittania" "strip map" of roads

1684 Thomas Dinely, "Notitia Cambro-Brittanica", Includes plate "Prospect of Ludlow"

1719 Joseph Smith "south West Prospect of Ludlow Town and Castle", published in "Nouveau Theatre"

1722 Isaac Vogelsanck and Bernard Lens, Painting of Ludlow... A panoramic view 1832 Parliamentary Map of Ludlow

1835 John Wood, "Plan of Ludlow"

A valuable pre O.S. large scale survey useful for details of property ownership and extent of built-up areas.

Ordnance Survey

A series of maps in different scales from c.1840 to the 21st century.

Markets and Fairs

Jones, Roma,

"Ludlow May fair is nearly 500 years old" in Shropshire Magazine, May 1956, pp.17-19

Military History

Kirby, E.L., and Lloyd, David,

"Ludlow and the Royal Welch Fusiliers [sic]{n.p.,n.d} 41pp.

Palmers' Guild

Copsey, Beryl,

"The Palmers Guild at Ludlow-how it was born, and how it died" in Shropshire Magazine, May 1977, p.19.

Drinkwater, C.H.,

"Palmers Guild at Ludlow: inventories of jewells and stuff in the 16th century", in T.S.A.S. series 3, vol.4 (1904), pp.379-384.

Jones, Roma,

"A tapestry of old Ludlow town: being the story of the Palmers' Guild and its influence on the trade of the town" in Shropshire Magazine, July, 1958, pp.13- 15.

Sparrow, W.C. Rev.,

"The Palmers' Guild of Ludlow" in T.S.A.S. , vol.1, 1878, pp.333-394. *Contains invaluable transcriptions of early Guild deeds and documents.*

Sparrow, W.C. Rev.,

"A register of the Palmers' Guild of Ludlow in the reign of Henry VIII" in T.S.A.S. , vol.7, 1884, pp.81-126.

Thompson, A. Hamilton,

"Certificates of the Shropshire chantries: Appendix 2 – The certificates of the Palmers' guild Ludlow, temp. Richard II" in T.S.A.S. Series 4, vol1 (1911), pp. 150- 163.

Place Name

Coles, Francis H.,

"What's in a name? When the antiquarians disagree who shall decide?" In Shropshire Magazine, July 1954, p.20.

Reviews theories of Wright, Eyton and St John Hope on name "Ludlow".

Political History and Municipal Government

Baker, Harry,

"The Course of Ludlow's Water", in Shropshire Magazine, June 1985, pp38-9. *The history of Ludlow's water supply.*

Coles, Francis H.,

"Ludlow had 'piped water' as early as the fourteenth century" in Shropshire Magazine, Nov, 1954, pp.26-7.
St Julian's Well.

Elliott, Douglas,

"The Mystery of Ludlow's Royal Charter" in Shropshire Magazine, May 1981, p.24. *How the Charter came up for sale in London in 1877.*

Felton, W.,

"Copies of the charters and grants to the town of Ludlow... with a mirror for the men of Ludlow"
W.Felton, Ludlow, 1821

Great Britain: Parliament: House of Commons

"Select Committee on the Ludlow Election Petitions: Minutes of Evidence" 205pp, London, 1840.

Jones, Llewellyn,

"Ludlow Corporation Insignia"

In T.S.A.S., vol. 8, 1885, pp.441-444.

Weyman, Henry T.,

"The first Bailiffs of Ludlow: an early chapter in the history of the borough" in T.S.A.S, series 3, vol. 7
(1907) pp.149-159.

Weyman, Henry T.,

"The Members of Parliament for Ludlow" in T.S.A.S. series 2, vol7 (1895) pp.1-54; and Series 4, vol.3
(1913) p.iii.

Weyman, Henry T.,

"Recorders of Ludlow" in T.S.A.S. series 2, vol.II, (1899), pp.301-330.

Wilson, T.M.,

"A small borough faces big question: will it lose fight against merger?" in Shropshire Magazine, June 1964, pp.22-23.

Proposed merger of Borough and U.D.C.

Religious History

Anon

"125 Years at Zion Methodist Church Ludlow"
Ludlow 2004 *Includes recollections of a number of congregation members.*

Arkwright, D.L. and Bourne, B.W.,

"The church plate of the Archdeaconry of Ludlow, Diocese of Hereford" Shrewsbury, Walker, 1961, 67pp.

Includes the Rural Deaneries of Bridgnorth, Burford, Clun, Condover, Ludlow, Pontesbury, Stokesay, Wenlock. The Ludlow Churches feature on pp. 39-42.

Auden, H.M.,

"The White Frairs' Church, Ludlow", in T.S.A.S. Series 3, vol 6, (1906) p.xxii *Brief note on tomb.*

Auden, J.E.,

"Inventories of the church goods of Shropshire temp. Edward VI, extracted by Miss Auden and W.K. Boyd, with index of places and glossary". In T.S. A.S, Series 2, vol.12 (1900) pp.84-112, 299-356- the notes on Ludlow pp.304, 325, 344.

Boyd, W.K.,

"Inventories of the religious houses of Shropshire at their dissolution"; transcribed by W.K. Boyd in T.S.A.S Series 3, vol.5 (1905) pp.377-392

Includes notes on the Austin Friars and White Friars of Ludlow

Brooker-Carey, Andrew,

"Ludlow and the future of your past" in Shropshire Magazine, Jan.1984, p.33 Proposed excavation of site of Carmelite Priory.

Brooker-Carey, Andrew,

"Ludlow's Past Lives" in Shropshire Magazine, March, 1985, pp.16-17 *Account of the 1986 excavation of the site of the Carmelite Priory.*

Coles, Francis H.,

"The Carmelite monastery at Ludlow was a 'fayre and costly thinge'" in Shropshire Life, Jan. 1956, pp.18-19.

Coles, Francis H.,

"Dinham Chapel may be older than Ludlow Parish Church" in Shropshire Magazine, Sept. 1953, pp.18- 19.

Brief history of the Chapel of St Thomas.

Cranage, David Herbert Somerset,

"An architectural account of the churches of Shropshire", Vol.1, Hobson, Wellington, 1901 pp.104-142.

An important account of St Laurence, and brief notes on St John, St Leonard and St Mary Magdalene

Fortey, Charle,

"Discovery of a Chapel at Felton near Ludlow" in T.S.A.S., vol.8, 1885, pp.450-453.

Klein, Peter, and Row, Annette,

"The Carmelite Priory, Corve Street, Ludlow: its history and excavation", 74pp. Ludlow Historical Research Group, Ludlow, 1987.

Ludlow Association in aid of the Society for the Propagation of the Gospel

"Report for 1863" 23 pp. Ludlow, 1864.

Skinner, R.F.,

"Nonconformity in Shropshire 1662-1816: a study in the rise and progress of Baptist, Congregational, Presbyterian, Quaker and Methodist societies"

Walters, H.B.,

"The church bells of Shropshire" Part II in T.S.A.S. series 3, vol.4, (1904), pp.1-84 *notes on Ludlow and Ludford, pp.29-74.*

St Laurence's Church

Auden, Thomas,

"Our Lady of Pity" in T.S.A.S Series 3, vol.4, (1904) pp. xvii-xviii

Compares carving in St Laurence with that in Battlefield Church, Shrewsbury.

Barker, E.L,

"Ludlow's superb series of misericords mirror medieval life and ideals" in Shropshire Magazine, March, 1961, pp.20-22.

Misericords in St Laurence's Church

Blackledge, Robert C.,

"Ludlow's Chancel tombs re-furbished" in Shropshire Magazine, Jan. 1962, pp.11-12, 18-19.

Burton, H.,

"The Church of St Laurence, Ludlow", 48 pp, illus. plans Ludlow 1947 *A brief guide to some extent superseded by later research.*

Byram-Wigfield, David and Morwen,

"The Organ in Ludlow Parish Church" Privately published, 1981. 12pp.

"The church of St Laurence, Ludlow" 2nd rev.ed. 48pp. Ludlow Advertiser, Ludlow, 1948. *Booklet of work carried out by pupils of Ludlow Senior C of E School*

Clark, Margaret, Frank, Tessa and Franklin, Caroline,

"Light on St Laurence's: The Churchwardens' Accounts in the Reformation Era c.1540- 1575", 99

pp. Ludlow Historical Research Group In-House Publications No1, 2008

Farmer, W.A.,

"When the bells of St Lawrence were the 'newspaper' of Ludlow" in Shropshire Magazine, September, 1950, pp. 27-8.

A brief account of the history of the bells and their ringing, the chimes and the clock.

Francis, Richard, and Klein, Peter,

"The organ and organists of Ludlow parish church",
St Laurence's Parish Church Organ Appeal Committee, 1982, 90pp. illus.

Ganderton, Edwin William and Lafond, Jean,

"Ludlow stained and painted glass" 109pp. illus.
Friends of St Laurence Church, Ludlow, Ludlow, 1961.

Scholarly and comprehensive. D.L.

Irvine, J.T.,

"Historical sketches of the church of St Laurence in Ludlow, and its restoration in 1859-60 by
G.G. Scott esq, architect A.R.A. compiled by his Clerk of Works" 60 pp. Evans, Ludlow, 1860

Jones, Llewellyn,

"Churchwardens' accounts of the town of Ludlow, transcribed by Llewellyn Jones"
In T.S.A.S. Series 2 vol.1 (1889), pp.235-284 (C 1453-1471), incomplete, 1575-1607

Series 2, Vol.2 (1890) , pp.105-140; 1607-1629

Series 2, vol.4 (1892), pp.119-174; 1639-1691

Series 2 , vol. 5 (1893) , pp.87-112; 1691-1748

Also reprinted in one volume [n.p. n.d.] 168 pp.

Klein, Peter,

"Ludlow parish church and its clergy at the Reformation" in T.S.A.S... vol. 73 (1998), pp.20- 32.

Klein, Peter,

"The Misericords and choir stalls at Ludlow Parish Church, Ludlow", 8pp. illus. Ludlow Parochial Church Council, 1986.

Klein, Peter,

"The Poppyhead at Ludlow: Boy Bishop and Lord of Misrule?" in T.S.A.S, vol. LXXIV (1999), pp.77-82.

The poppyhead decorations in the stalls at St Laurence, with an interpretation of their subjects as Boy Bishop and Lord of Misrule.

Liddy, Christian,

"The Palmers' Guild window, St Laurence Church: a study of the construction of guild identity in medieval stained glass" in T.S.A.S. vol.72 (1997), pp.26-37.

Lloyd, David,

"The Parish Church of St Laurence: a history and a guide". 15pp. illus. Ludlow P.C. C. 1980

"Ludlow parish church, storehouse of ecclesiastical treasures, has the finest collection of misereres in the country" in Shropshire Magazine, February 1954, pp.24-26 ; March 1954, pp.20-21.

Lloyd, David, Clark, Margaret and Potter, Chris,

"St Laurence's Church Ludlow : the parish church and people 1199-2009", 264pp, plans, illus. Logaston, 2010

A history of St Laurence's and its role in the Ludlow community

Morley, E. L.,

"Ludlow church calleus" in Shropshire Magazine, August 1964, p.47. *Lych gate*

Page, Michael,

"Ludlow Church Bells, Clock and Chimes Part 1: The Bells and Clocks of St Laurences Church Ludlow"
in Antiquarian Horology, vols 28 and 29, 2004-5, pp.744-53; 227-234.

Parker, John, Rev.,

"Architectural Notes relating to Shropshire" in T.S.A.S., vol.3, 1880, pp.387-392. *Contains one page of notes on St Laurences Church as it appeared in 1838.*

Shepherd, F.G.,

"The Parish Church of Ludlow: an interpretation" 76pp., Jakemans, Hereford, 1944.

Stockholm, Marjorie,

St Laurences': a priceless heritage" in Shropshire Magazine, October, 1957, pp.25-28.

Verasanso, Janet,

"The Bridgeman Tomb, St Laurence's Ludlow : The Importance of the Heraldic Visitations as Genealogical Source Material" in T.S.A.S. vol. LXXVI, (2001), pp.83-88.

Includes biographical information.

Weyman, Henry T.,

"Boy bishops" in T.S.A.S., series 3, vol.6 (1906) p.xiii
Extract from the will of Walter Morton

Weyman, Henry T.,

"Chantry Chapels in Ludlow Church"
In T.S.A.S., series 3, vol.4, (1904), pp337-370.

Weyman, Henry T.,

"The choir ceiling of Ludlow Church" in T.S.A.S. series 4, vol.1 (1911), pp.373-384. Weyman, Henry T.
"A contract for carvings in Ludlow Church, 1514-5", in T.S.A.S. series 3, vol.3 (1903), pp. i-iii

Weyman, Henry T.,

"A grant by Walter de Lacy to Ludlow Church" in T.S.A.S., series 4, vol.9 (1923-4) pp.244- 257.
Concerns Christ Croft.

Social History

Anon

"Old Shropshire Wills: Part I" in T.S.A.S., pp.257-64.
Includes the oldest extant Ludlow Will (1304)

Anon

"Old Shropshire Wills: Part II", in T.S.A.S. vol vi, 1889, pp319-25 Anon
"Old Shropshire Wills: Part III", in T.S.A.S. series 2, vol ix (1897) pp. 215-18

Beattie, Derek,

'Ludlow at Leisure: A country town at play 1800- 1950'
Merlin Unwin, 2020.

A history of the changing face of sport and *entertainment.*

Blackbourne, L.M.,

"Members of the Nash family have rung the curfew at Ludlow since 1869" in Shropshire Magazine, Dec. 1957, p.13
Contemporary account of ringing the curfew

Brooks, Connie,

Ludlow's Secret Gardens' Ludlow 1996.
Brief histories of a number of town houses and their gardens.

Charity Commission

"Schemes for charities at Hosyer's Almshouses, The Preacher of the Town of Ludlow, and The Assistant to the Rector of Ludlow March 1914, and the Consolidated Charity, 1921" 16pp. Ludlow 1928.

Davies, Arthur Whitcliffe,

"Cockings of Ludlow", 16pp. Ludlow, 1959.
Biographical sketch of George Cocking (Ludlow chemist shop owner , c.1830-1878) and his family

Jones. Llewellyn,

"The Antients Company of Smiths and others commonly called "Hammermen", Ludlow", in T.S.A.S. vol. II, (1888), pp.291-324.

Lloyd, Leslie,

"The Wainwrights of Ludlow" . unpaginated, Pub author, 1993. "Ludlow homes of rest" in Shropshire Magazine, February, 1958, p.29

Morley, E.L.,

"The tragedy of Ann Ketelby" in Shropshire Magazine, June 1966, pp.24-25

Saunders, R.F,

"The Lodge of the Marches No.887-No 611, 1953-1978", 41 pp Lodge of the Marches, Ludlow, 1981.
The Masonic Lodge in Ludlow.

Smith, W.D.A.,

"Henry Hill Hickman and Anaesthesia" 11 pp. illus. Leeds, 1981.
Hickman , born in Bromfield, conducted much of his research whilst living in Ludlow.

Train, Christopher,

"Crumbs from the Table of Your Learning: Letters to the Ludlow Historian, Thomas Wright" illus, 54pp. Ludlow Historical Research Group New Series No.3, 2006, Ludlow.

Weyman, Henry T.,

"Royal Visits to Ludlow" 66 pp., reprinted from Ludlow Chronicle 1911.

Williams, Derek,

"The Ludlow Guardians, 1836-1990" in T.S.A.S. vol. LXXVII (2002) pp.110-118. *The Poor Law and the Ludlow Workhouse.*

Williams, Derek,

"Ludlow Workhouse" 89 pp, illus. Ludlow Historical Research Group.

Williams, Derek,

'The Story of Ludlow Workhouse.' Logaston Press, 2012.
A detailed study, with illustrations, of the housing of the town's paupers.

Wood, Jonathan and Rosemary,

'The People and History of Lower Corve Street and St Mary's Lane, Ludlow.' Privately published, 2022.

A wide-ranging look at what was once an industrial quarter of Ludlow.

Sport

Evans, Cyril,

"A golfer re-visits the course at Bromfield" in Shropshire Magazine, October, 1957, p.34.

Higginson, T.F.,

"Ludlow Golf Club 1889-1989: A Centenary Portrait" 68pp, plan, illus. Ludlow [1989?]

"Ludlow's outstanding new baths saved the town over £20,000" in Shropshire Magazine, July 1961, pp.12-13.

Scarth-Dixon, William.

"The Ludlow and South Shropshire Hunts" 36 pp. Hunts Association, London, 1923.

Streets

Coles, Francis H.,

"Ludlow's medieval toll house and court room still stands" in Shropshire Magazine, August- September, 1954, pp.31-32

The Bullring and Tolsley

Green, Pam,

"Sympathetic conservation restores character to Church St, Ludlow" in Shropshire Magazine, Jan. 1978, pp.16-17.

Useful "before and after" photos

Lloyd, David,

"Broad Street: its houses and residents through eight centuries." Illustrations by Stanley Woolston, 72pp. Studio Press, Birmingham, 1979. (Ludlow Research Paper, no.3)

Lloyd, David,

"The Changing Face of Broad Street, Ludlow" in Shropshire Magazine, July, 1978, pp. 31- 33.

Supernatural

Jones, Roma, "The mysterious "King of Delhi" – his footsteps are still heard in Ludlow" in Shropshire Magazine, December 1953, pp.17-18

Mr Robinson of 2 Mill St and his ghost.

Jones, Roma,

"When Mr Ludlow came to Ludlow" in Shropshire Magazine, September 1953, p.17.

Attempted murder at Angel Inn, 1840, and subsequent ghostly appearances.

Thackeray, Veronica,

"Ghostly footsteps at the Wheatsheaf Inn in Ludlow?" in Shropshire Magazine, February 1983, pp.14-15

Thackeray, Veronica,

"Ghosts and galleries at the Bull Inn" in Shropshire Magazine, December 1982, pp.16-17.

The Town Walls and Gates

Morley, E.L.,

"Ludlow's walls and gates" in Shropshire Magazine, January 1966, pp.27-28.

Train, C.J.,

"The Walls and Gates of Ludlow: Their Origins and Early Days", Black and white illustrations, 64pp, Ludlow Historical Research Group, 1999.

The definitive history of the construction of the town walls.

